[image: image1.png]




[image: image2.png]


Higher Education Call for information, 

Eighth floor, OFT, 

Fleetbank House, 

2-6 Salisbury Square, 

London, EC4Y 8JX.

31st December 2013
OFT Call for Evidence

Thank you for the opportunity to respond to your call for evidence and for your time in explaining its purpose and your objectives during our recent meeting. To be most helpful we think that there are a series of general as well as specific points to make at this stage. 

The OFT call for evidence concentrates on 'how universities compete between themselves for students, in order to deliver value for money, including how they go about setting fees, deciding what courses to offer and how they should be delivered and whether the regulatory system is contributing to effective competition or undermining it.' The call also asks whether the current system creates any barriers to universities expanding or innovating and whether students can access the right information to enable them to make properly informed choices about universities and courses, and finally, whether there is sufficient clarity about what students can expect, whether universities meet students' expectations and whether there are appropriate channels for complaints and access to redress if things go wrong. 

First of all it's important to understand the nature of the 'competition' and policy regime that we find ourselves in at the end of 2013. It should properly be described - and has been by several commentators as well as senior civil servants - as both 'interim' and 'experimental'. Higher education policy is still finding its way - and doing so without the legislation promised in 2011 to further regulate and define the desired policy outcome of a more competitive system. So we are at a point where although very few expect legislation in this parliament, most anticipate it in the next. This interim regulatory period is inevitably messy and with many loose ends and unfinished policies. It is fair to say that some policies are yet to be determined. Largely we find ourselves in a new more competitive policy regime but working with a regulatory system that underpins previous systems and objectives. This matters a great deal and should not be dismissed lightly. It follows that if competition or competition law is creating problems then one cause is likely to be imperfect or incomplete policymaking. 

A second general issue should also be raised. The current higher education system might be described as one of multiple regimes of competition - full time undergraduate education (and the regime that regulates it) is currently very different to the part time undergraduate and to both the full and part time postgraduate systems as well as to the international system (ie non EU) for all students. Pricing is different, in that it is unregulated, but regulation is also very different too although additional controls may happen if the take up or new policy requires it. Where does that leave us? There are obviously several issues that should 'de facto' be in need of addressing but we should acknowledge that the current regime is incomplete and that legislation should be the primary way to address the majority of the issues that the OFT raises. Requirements for changes in the meantime may not necessarily be helpful and recommendations or next steps should assess potential impact with this in mind.

The Regulatory System, Setting Fees and Barriers to Expansion and Innovation
The 'interim' regulatory system has proved to be quite effective, despite the need for legislation at some point in the future. The continuity and stability provided by several sector bodies including HEFCE, QAA, OFFA and the OIA have been important especially as policy changes have bedded in. HEFCE and the SLC's setting up of the Regulatory Partnership Group has been an important aspect of that stability. In many ways they have all contributed to better policymaking and we would expect that they would also do so in the development of new legislation. We would recommend therefore that any issues arising from this call for evidence should be discussed formally with both BIS and the RPG. That said, and as explained above, there are clear limits to the current regulatory regime as policy continues and evolves. 
The nature of competition and policy decisions that support it continues to change and develop. This has included the decision to remove the cap on student numbers in 2015-16 and the interim expansion by up to 30,000 places next year announced in the Chancellor's Autumn Statement in December. This will clearly have a big effect on the nature of competition between institutions and will remove a number of existing barriers such as number controls. It is also likely to have an impact on pricing. Our expectation is that although there will be more places, there will also be more competition for places and that this is likely to impact on pricing decisions. Setting fees for all types of study has been a challenging process for institutions. Many would acknowledge that they haven't always made the right decisions especially because of the uncertainty of the impact of new higher loans as well as the effect of a weak labour market and uncertain economy. Also the withdrawal or reduction of other funding streams  have increased the pressure on institutions to charge headline fees that reflect all the costs of operating programmes, including capital costs.

Clarity about what students can expect, whether universities meet students' expectations and whether there are appropriate channels for complaints and access to redress if things go wrong?
What do students get for their 'money'? Firstly, there is a difference between what students are paying for - and what they may never pay for (noting that this is currently estimated to be in the 35-40% range). Despite that it is fair for students to expect clarity and transparency over most likely costs (noting that it is difficult to go beyond an estimated range for living costs) including course fees, accommodation fees and any likely additional costs such as books, study materials, study visits or graduation fees. We are sympathetic to the issue of 'additional' or 'hidden' costs and have been working with the NUS and Universities UK on the matter. We believe that some additional costs - eg buying specialist equipment such as cameras for photography degrees are reasonable and should not be considered as part of the tuition fee. Tuition fees are largely that. However these costs should not be hidden but where possible, should be clearly set out at the application stage. Contact hours and the nature of tuition (types of contact etc) is an area that has received significant attention from ministers and regulatory bodies. But this is also an areas where work is 'in progress'. Ministers and sector bodies are reviewing the Key Information Set (KIS) and we expect this to change further in the coming years. It is important to remember that many of the data sets in the KIS are only illustrative. The nature of contact hours and teaching is likely to vary especially in small institutions or in small or new course cohorts where the precise information doesn't exist. 

Non academic costs & redress for academic complaints

Loans and fees are part of the application and commitment to joining an academic community. Accommodation and tuition fees are both aspects of that. Whilst the awarding of degrees should not be withheld for relatively small sums such as library fines it is reasonable that significant sums eg non payment of accommodation fees might be dealt with differently. For teaching and for quality issues, both the OIA and QAA processes and procedures are important. Both are being strengthened but all providers of HE should be subject to their oversight. HEFCE is ultimately envisaged as the student champion - as set out in the white paper 'Students at the Heart of the System'. We support this shift and would expect legislation to set out new powers and responsibilities accordingly. Working with UCAS, this could be extended to the protection of 'applicant' interest too. 

To conclude, we welcome the OFT call for evidence and believe that its advice should help shape likely legislation as well as set out clear expectations and rights of institutions, students and sector bodies in the interim period. But in doing so the OFT should understand and acknowledge the nature and rate of change in higher education and expect further significant changes in the coming period (evolution of KIS and other information, further competition, new providers, abolition of number controls and so on).

Please do not hesitate to contact me if you require further information at this stage.

Yours Sincerely,
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